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The Board of Directors for the Lewis and Clark Trail 

Heritage Foundation held their fall quarterly meeting in 

Omaha on October 15 and 16.  This provided an 

opportunity for Mouth of the Platte Chapter members to 

meet the new Executive Director and present Board 

members, and to learn firsthand about the current condition 

of the Foundation.  Over 6o people attended the monthly 

meeting of MOP at the Riverside Grill which was moved to 

Friday evening so members and guests could meet in an 

informal atmosphere.  

In addition to current directors, this two-day meeting 

was attended by several past presidents and other invited 

participants to address important and necessary strategic 

planning for the Foundation.  The anticipated reduction of 

funding from Congressional monies at the end of 

Bicentennial Commemoration unfortunately coincided with 

the economic recession.  As a result, the income from 

memberships, which have dropped by half from 

Bicentennial levels, and investments has been insufficient 

to maintain the previous staff structure.  This required 

drastic measures to avoid insolvency of the Foundation.  

The Board affirmed the organizationôs commitment to the 

quarterly publication of We Proceeded On as central to the 

mission of the Foundation.  Other roles and goals of the 

organization were the focus of Boardôs discussions in 

Omaha.  

Dr. Stephen Forrest, a Montana native, was hired in 

early 2010 as the Executive Director and is presently the 

only full time employee.  Wendy Raney, former editor for 

the Foundation, resigned in mid-2010 after giving birth to 

twins and moving with her young family to a remote area 

east of Helena.  [Coincidentally, the ranch her husband 

manages includes lands first homesteaded by Forrestôs 

ancestors.]  Dr. Lydia Carr is interim editor of Foundation 

publications until a revised staff structure is determined. 

Following encouraging statements by the current 

president, Stephenie Ambrose-Tubbs, other board members 

and past presidents responded to questions from MOP 

members.  Topics ranged from the tremendous impact 

Discovery Crew of St. Charles re-enactors had at the Boy 

Scouts of America national jamboree in August, to the 

vision some board members have for the future of the 

organization.  It was clear that the board is determined to 

assure the organizationôs future. 

At the November MOP meeting, Kira Gale reported on 

the Saturday session of the Foundation board meeting 

which was open to all members.  A Foundation member 

and philanthropist made an offer to the Board.  He will 

make a substantial donation to help the organization 

through its current financial difficulties and to develop a 

better structure.  However, there are several conditions 

stipulated for this donation, including: changes in the by-

laws to support operational changes, reconstitute the 

structure of the board to include more diversity, and extend 

the term of the president to two years for greater leadership 

continuity.  The most dramatic condition is the donorôs 

suggestion for moving Foundation headquarters to the 

central United States as soon as possible.  This could be 

anywhere from Kentucky to Omaha.  A committee was 

selected to study this opportunity and the consequences 

over the next few months and will report their findings to 

the Board. 

Changes Ahead for the Lewis and Clark Trail Heritage Foundation?  
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Presidentõs Note:  

Dear Chapter Members: 

As the year comes to a close, I continue to be pleased with the enthusiasm 

and accomplishments of our chapter.  As I attend regional meetings in various 

parts of the United States, several people will always stop me and say, ñHow 

does your chapter do it?ò or ñDo you really meet that often?ò Meeting weekly 

for study group, and once a month for a dinner meeting and program ñblows 

their minds.ò  Maybe these events have led us to our next big projectðhosting 

the annual meeting for the Lewis and Clark Trail Heritage Foundation in late 

July and early August of next year. 

After meeting monthly for the past year and a half, the 2011 Steering 

Committee is meeting every 7 to 10 days.  Much has been accomplished, but 

there are many miles and hours of work to go.  Mary Langhorst and I have been 

up and down I-29 to visit with our partners for this meeting from Nebraska City 

to Sioux City.  We are so pleased with the positive responses from all involved. 

Naturally, there are expenses in organizing this meeting.  I do not know if 

you are aware, but any profit or loss from this event will be divided equally 

between the Foundation and MOP.  Soon a letter will be arriving in your 

mailbox, asking you to open your heart and checkbook to help defray some of 

our expenses.  Before the meeting begins, some obligations have to be paid.  

Please assist as you can.  

Linda Wostrel, Stan Wostrel, Mary Langhorst and I attended the regional 

meeting at Cumberland Gap, Kentucky.  It was a great experience.  Iôm hoping 

many of the 90 members attending that meeting will come to the Omaha/

Council Bluffs area in July.  I invited every one of them. 

For our December 21st dinner meeting, Dr. Neal Ratzlaff will present his 

program on ñBirds.ò  There will also be a silent auction.  Please bring any items 

you are willing to give up, and share with others.  At this time a few of the 

items are several bottles of wine, books of various types, t-shirts, note cards, a 

ñLewis and Clarkò flask, a Lewis and Clark card game, various pins, horsehair 

pottery, and a deck of cards.  

The Christmas Season is upon us.  As we go about, please be careful with 

our changing weather and temperatures; enjoy the festivities with all the 

beautiful trees and ornaments; and may we all remember the reason for the 

Season. 

Merry Christmas, Seasonôs Greetings, and Happy New Year. 

Mouth of the Platte 

December Meeting 

 

Tuesday, December 21st, 2010  

 

5:00 p.m. - Cash Bar 
Guests are on their own for drinks 

 

6:00 p.m. - Buffet Dinner  

$25 per person 
 

Mixed Greens 

Tossed w/ Roma tomatoes, shredded 

cheese, red onion and black olives 

Served with Balsamic Vinaigrette Dressing 

Dinner Rolls 

Prime Rib w/ Au Jus and Horseradish 

Parmesan Crusted Chicken Breast w/ 

White Wine Sauce 

Parsley New potatoes - Wild Rice 

Green Bean Almondine 

Iced Tea and Coffee 

Dinner reservations can be made on or before the Sunday preceding the  

meeting by contacting Mary Langhorst at 402-291-1585, or by emailing 

 mouthoftheplatte@cox.net  

25 guest minimum required so make reservations promptly 



Shining a Light on William Clark  

Submitted by Jack Christ  

The monthly meeting of the Mouth of the Platte 

Chapter held September 21 was an interactive pro-

gram presented by Dr. Jack Christ who engaged mem-

bers with three intriguing questions related to the 

Lewis and Clark Expedition.  Moderator Christ passed 

out a questionnaire which participants completed prior 

to his presentation. 

Christ shared his approach to the study of history.  

He detailed his view of ñacademic history,ò where 

requirements for the verification of facts are strict and 

understanding depends on verification.  He explained 

that such an approach, while necessary, left many un-

answered questions.  To consider and come to an un-

derstanding of such questions, he suggested looking 

deeper and from different angles at historical facts.  

He offered examples from other disciplines. Probabil-

ity is used in mathematics.  ñCircumstantial evidenceò 

is employed in the legal arena to establish innocence 

or guilt.  Christ suggested that through questions, such 

as those he presented, and by quantifying the answers 

insight and an informed understanding could be 

achieved, leading to consensus. 

This approach at shining a brighter light on Wil-

liam Clark, Christ explained, came from his long-

standing admiration of Clark and two published 

sources.  First in a biography of William Clark, 

Jerome Steffen says that Thwaites and1ater DeVoto 

characterize Clarkôs background, skills and abilities as 

less than was the case.  Secondly, the subtitle to 

Stephen Ambroseôs Undaunted Courage is unfortu-

nately ñMeriwether Lewis, Thomas Jefferson and the 

Opening of the American West.ò  Therefore, the ques-

tions offered at the meeting were designed to shed a 

clearer understanding of MOP membersô views and 

ideas of William Clark. 

After a short review of the early, military, and ci-

vilian life of William Clark before 1803, active dis-

cussion tackled the questions and a fun time was had, 

but with guarded consensus. 

 
Question 1 

A.  Would the Expedition of the Corps of Discovery 

have succeeded with Lt. Moses Hooke instead of Wil-

liam Clarke?  [N.B.: The discussion centered or the 

Captains rather than Hooke.] 

 

Yes:  6 

No:  20 

 

B.  What percentage of the success of the Corps of 

Discovery is due to Lewis and to Clark? 

[Note: One response rated Clarkôs contribution at 51 percent.  

This was included with the number reporting 50 percent for ease 

of graphing.] 

 

Intensity breakdown: 

 Highly dependent on this captain, 

 (70 percent and above): 

  Lewis 3 

  Clark  3 

 Moderately dependent on this captain, 

 (55 to 69 percent) 

  Lewis  4 

  Clark 8 

 Low dependence on this captain, 

 (50 to 54 percent) 

  Lewis 0 

  Clark 1 

 
Question 2:  

Did Meriwether Lewis choose William Clark for the 

expedition on his own or at the suggestion or direction 

of Thomas Jefferson? 

 

On His Own:  21 

Jefferson:  5 

 
Question 3: 

Was the officer rank of William Clark (e.g., Lieuten-

ant instead of Captain) the result of a bureaucratic 

bungle or political sabotage?  

 

Bureaucratic bungle:  19 

 Sabotage:   6  



To Float a Boat, or Not  
 

Good friend of the chapter and master boat builder, Butch 

Bovier, came to the rescue for the November 16 MOP meeting.  

He stepped in on short notice as the eveningôs speaker.  [It is 

hoped that Col., Alkierôs presentation on the Louisiana Purchase 

can be rescheduled.]  This presented Bovier with an opportunity 

to consolidate his thoughts in regard to Lewisô grand experiment, 

the iron boat. 

Bovier has considered the design and construction of such a 

craft for years by studying the limited information in the jour-

nals, and through his knowledge of traditional watercraft.  Where 

some scholars have interpreted the design as being drawn from 

Native American birch bark canoe construction, Bovier sug-

gested that it may have roots in much earlier designs from Asia 

or the Middle East.  Although not explicitly indicated in the writ-

ings or drawings from Lewis, each section may have been walled 

off from the next to provide both structural stability and water tight barriers between sections.  This compartmentalization does 

not guarantee sea worthiness, as demonstrated by its use in the 

design of the Titanic. 

Bovier does not limit his analysis of the iron boat enigma to 

theory.  Over the years he constructed models in various sizes 

and prototype full size frames.  He has duplicated the pitch used 

by the Expedition to seal the seams.  As a result of his efforts, he 

developed an understanding of why the iron boat should have 

worked, and why it failed.  There were a number of critical ele-

ments that came up short in the field that were unanticipated as 

Lewis worked on the design at Harpers Ferry.  Factors as appar-

ently minor as how closely the fur was shaved from the elk and 

buffalo hides contributed to its ultimate fate.   

The results of his analysis, interpretation and experimental 

results may eventually appear in print.  Meanwhile, the MOP 

members were treated to another example of why Bovier has 

rightfully earned the name of Mr. Keelboat.  

Lewis and Clark Fitness Challenege  
 

Even though the Lewis and Clark Fitness Challenge 

started in September, it is not too late to assemble a team 

and gain the benefits before competition ends in June.  

Points are earned not only through activities you engage in, 

but also with healthy eating habits.   

It might be difficult to catch the current leading team, 

but thatôs part of the challenge.  The current standings are  

EARN 1 point for each of the following: 

 

NUTRITION: 

Drinking your quota of water per day 

Skipping fatty foods for a day 

Eating five servings of fruits and vegetables per day, 

Eating a nutritious breakfast.  

FITNESS  

Walking, running, jogging 1 mile 

Hiking 1 mile or 20 minutes 

Bicycling: 

Road Bike 3 miles 

Mountain Bike on Roads 2.5 miles 

Mt Bike on trails/snow/ice 2 miles 

Canoeing/kayaking (paddling) 20 minutes 

Horseback riding: 

Trail riding 1 hour 

Active riding 20 minutes 

Gym workout 20 minutes 

Snow Skiing 1 hour 

Stationary Bike 20 minutes 

EARN 3 points by picking up litter during any activity. 

Contact Mary Langhorst for more information. 

Team Points Members 

1 263 Jan and Justin Stolen, Bob Paw-

loski, Florence Clouse 

2 460 Neal Ratzlaff, Dick and Shirley 

Beck, Evelyn Orr 

3 1064 Fr Tom Coenen, KC Hummel, 

Shirley Enos, Mary Langhorst 

4 430 Kira Gale, Chet and Sara 

Worm, Della Bauer 



Cumberland Gap Regional Meeting  

Submitted by Della Bauer  

On November 4th, four Mouth of the Platte Chapter 

members, Stan Wostrel, Linda Wostrel, Mary Langhorst, and I, 

headed southeast in two vehicles.  Our destinations were 

Cumberland Gap, Kentucky, and a regional meeting of the Lewis 

and Clark Trail Heritage Foundation. 

Mary and I started early, but not early enough for all the 

stops we madeðmany unplanned.  As we headed east through 

Missouri on I-70, I saw the sign to Daniel Booneôs home, near 

Defiance.  We were off to see this site!  We found this historic 

site after driving 20 miles of beautiful winding roads.  The home 

is a large white two story brick house.  Mr. Boone died in 1820, 

and supposedly his burial site is 15 miles east of his home where 

his wife, Rebecca, is buried.  We did not have time to visit his 

burial site.  I wish we had, as there is a possible dispute whether 

he is buried in Missouri or Kentucky.  

Our next stop was Lewis and Clark Memorial Towers at 

Hartford, Illinois.  We arrived at 4:29 p.m. and no one was at the 

location.  We walked the levee to see the confluence of the 

Missouri and Mississippi Rivers.  Then we were off to Camp 

River Dubois, a few miles from the Tower.  We only had 10 

minutes to see all the exhibits.  Then it was getting late, so we 

headed east on I-64 and stopped for the night at Mount Vernon, 

Illinois. 

Bright and early the next morning, we were back in the car 

and on the move.  A short time after arriving in Indiana on I-64, 

we saw signs for the Abraham Lincoln Boyhood National 

Memorial, a National Park Service site.  This beautiful large 

memorial gives visitors and students an opportunity to learn 

about the future president.  His motherôs burial site is also 

located here in a small fenced cemetery.  We also saw the 

original foundation of the cabin where Lincoln spent his teenage 

years before moving to Illinois.  Not far from this memorial is 

Santa Claus, Indiana.  Naturally, Mary and I had to do some 

Christmas shopping. 

As we headed south of Lexington, Kentucky I wondered if 

there was a time zone change in this area.  Mary checked and, 

yes, we were now one hour late for the meeting.  We finally got 

to Pineville, Kentucky, but we were lost, as the street address 

was incorrect and the GPS lady on my car was just about to 

commit suicide.  We got help from a nice man at a gas station.  

He directed us to the right street, saying, ñHead straight up that 

road, and donôt turn left or right.ò We made it to the top, but 

were almost 2 hours late.  We missed the free reception.  

On Saturday morning, we were shuttled to the starting point 

for a hike through the Saddle of Cumberland Gap.  Dr. Thomas 

Walker, doctor and surveyor, was the first white man to explore 

and describe the route of the Gap 17 years before the famed 

Daniel Boone was commissioned to blaze a trail through it.  The 

trees were beautiful, and it was an easy walk up the Wilderness 

Trail, a former buffalo and deer trail, as well as a Native 

American travel route.  A group picture was taken before we 

started down the other side of the Gap. It was easier, and the 

scenery was wonderful for the completion of this 3.8 mile hike.  

After lunch, we continued on our way to Wilderness Road 

Campground for the dedication of an Eastern Legacy historical 

wayside marker and NOAA survey monument.  Boy Scouts and 

local surveyor re-enactors took part in the ceremony and a 

Shawnee chief presented a blessing.  He then asked all the 

veterans to form a circle.  As we collectively held six or seven 

hawk feathers in the air, he said a prayer for all veterans and the 

country.  It was a moving experience.  At the conclusion of the 

dedication ceremony, we returned to the Visitors Center for a 

National Park Service public meeting regarding the Eastern 

Legacy extension of the Lewis and Clark National Historic Trail.  

In the evening, there was a buffet dinner featuring Dr. Jim 

Holmberg as keynote speaker. 

On Sunday, we drove to Martinôs Station at Euing, Virginia.  

This is a reconstruction of stations for settlers traveling the roads 

to the western wilderness.  Stations were located about 10 miles 

apart, or a dayôs walk for livestock and families.  Often deed 

offices were located at these stations.  A man living in the Tri-

State area of Virginia, Tennessee, and Kentucky, asked if I knew 

what were the two main products transported over the Gap.  By 

1830, over one-half million hogs had been taken from the west to 

the eastern states, but liquor was the first ñexport.ò The meeting 

concluded at 1 p.m. 

As we started home on Sunday afternoon, we wanted to see 

the area where the three states meet, so we drove to a high 

overlook called the Pinnacle for pictures.  Then we stopped in 

Corbin, Kentucky, to eat at the original Kentucky Fried Chicken 

restaurant.  Bellevue Biddle the Bear had his picture taken with 

Colonel Sanders, a statue.  Our route took us to Dr. Thomas 

Walker State Park.  A replica of the first house in Kentucky is 

located there, but there is not much information about Dr. 

Walker. 

On Monday morning, we stopped in Hodgenville, Kentucky, 

to visit Sinking Springs Farm where Abraham Lincoln was born.  

A memorial has been built on the site of his birth, and over a 

replica of the cabin he was born in.  All cabins at that time had 

two similar featuresðone window and one door.  There are 56 

steps to the memorialðone step for each year of his life.  The 

building has 16 windows, 16 rosettes in the ceiling, and 16 fence 

posts representing the fact he was the 16th president.  About 10 

miles farther, we stopped at Knob Creek Farm where Mr. 

Lincoln spent his early childhood before his family moved to 

Indiana when he was 7 years old.  The creek bed where he almost 

drowned, but was saved by his friend, is still evident.  A replica 

cabin is on the site. 

We headed north to Clarksville, Indiana, and stopped at the 

Falls of the Ohio State Park.  It was getting late and Vincennes 

was our destination for the night.  Early the next morning we 

were at the George Rogers Clark Memorial, also an NPS site, 

and we were surprised at its size.  It reminded me of the Jefferson 

Memorial in Washington, D.C.  At the visitorsô center, we 

watched a film about Colonel Clark and his campaign to capture 

Kaskaskia, Cahokia, and eventually Fort Sackville (Vincennes).  

The film mentioned a ñCaptain Bowmanò and Mary and I were 

sure he was related to MOP chapter member Mike Bowman.  It 

is true; he was Mikeôs 6th great grandfather.  A later check on the 

internet revealed that Captain Bowman was second-in-command 

during George Rogers Clarkôs campaign to capture the Illinois 

country.  

We also visited the home of William Henry Harrison, while 

he was governor of the Indiana Territory, in Vincennes.  It is also 

a large home located on the Wabash River.  After Vincennes, we 

were homebound for a total of 670 miles.  We arrived in the 

Omaha area about midnight after traveling almost 2200 miles, 

and 36 hours late. 

The next regional meeting will be held in Upper Michigan, 

and is being sponsored by the Ohio Chapter of the Lewis and 

Clark Trail Heritage Foundation.  Watch for more information. 



Tuesday Study Group Update  

 submitted by Mary Langhorst  

The Mouth of the Platte Chapter Tuesday Study Group 

toured Omahaôs Old Market on a cold, windy October 

morning.  The tour was led by Omaha Historian, Howard 

Hamilton.  Outfitted in his black top hat and a star-

spangled tie and equipped with a portable microphone, 

courtesy of Kira Gale, he met several eager Study Group 

members at the Embassy Suites Downtown at 10:00 on 

October 26 for a 2 hour tour of the Old Market and 

Omahaôs Historical Buildings.   

The Study Group is gathering information for the 2011 

Annual Meeting of the Lewis and Clark Trail Heritage 

Foundation to be held next summer.  The group members 

worked the fall semester reviewing the information 

presented by members of BIC (Bus Information Class) who 

researched specific sites in Nebraska and Iowa.  The topics 

ranged from Omaha/Council Bluffs sites to flora and fauna 

on the prairies of Nebraska and Iowa.  The topics also 

included reports on Omaha street names and the history of 

the buildings in the Old Market.  

Some of the historic sites and buildings researched by 

the BIC group included the Omaha Bemis Bag Company, 

the Burlington Building, and the Hotel Howard which 

currently houses Mr. Toad, an indoor-outdoor pub.  The 

Omaha Firehouse, built in1903-04, operated until after 

World War II, when it closed.  It re-opened in 1972 as the 

Firehouse Dinner Theater and then in 1996 it was 

converted to the present-day Upstream Brewing Co. 

Mr. Howardôs story-telling manner ñbrought to lifeò 

everything that was learned about the buildings in 

downtown Omaha and much more.  The early Omaha 

Carter Lake Icon Gets a Facelift  

Submitted by Bob Pawloski  

fathers were concerned about finances and levied a tax on 

any building that had a decorative cornice at the top of the 

building.  They decided that the owner of the building was 

using ñcity air spaceò from the cornice overhangs and all 

buildings with cornices were taxed.  Some building owners 

protested and removed the cornices to avoid paying the tax.  

If you look carefully at some of the buildings in the Old 

Market area, you can tell which buildings used to have a 

cornice.  

The tour concluded with lunch at several Old Market 

eateries.  Don Shippy prepared a list of restaurants and 

members divided into groups of three to ñresearchò each 

restaurant.  Don included a question and answer sheet for 

each restaurant and members wrote reviews of the meal, 

the building, and the local flavor of each restaurant.  Next 

summer at the Annual Meeting, when we are asked to 

recommend a great place to eat we will have some first-

hand information to give to our guests!  

On October 11, I was on my way down Abbott Drive 

to pick someone up at the airport when I noticed a trio of 

men working on the Back to the River icon near Carter 

Lake.  It turned out to be noted Omaha sculptor Littleton 

Alston, and a couple of apprentices, repairing the installa-

tion.  Katie Blesener had left me a voicemail message a 

few weeks before letting me know this was to be done, but 

I had no idea when.  She did not indicate, nor do I know, 

who funded the renovation. 

Littleton explained that the damage to the icon had not 

been due to vandalism as was popularly thought.  The hy-

draulic concrete used for the initial construction just did 

not wear well against typical Midwest wind, rain, snow, 

sun, etc.  New cast iron relief pieces were installed and are 

expected to survive the elements much better.  They are 

certainly heavy enough, as I got to help lift one of the 

pieces.  They asked for my help as they bent one of the 

pieces to better conform to the curvature of the icon.  It 

was my pleasure to be a small part of the renovation of this 

icon. 


